# COMMENT

Check for updates

# Dispelling the myths of providing dialysis in low- and middle-income countries

Yot Teerawattananon <sup>1,2</sup><sup>M</sup>, Kriang Tungsanga<sup>3</sup>, Solange Hakiba<sup>4</sup> and Saudamini Dabak <sup>1</sup><sup>M</sup>

Public policy for kidney replacement therapy eludes most low- and middle-income countries owing to the seemingly low number of cases and high cost. Countries such as Thailand have shown that public health authorities can effectively provide treatment and elevate health care for populations by overcoming some common challenges.

preventive measures ... cannot mitigate mortality among patients already living with kidney failure

<sup>1</sup>Health Intervention and Technology Assessment Program (HITAP), Ministry of Public Health, Nonthaburi, Thailand.

<sup>2</sup>Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health (SSHSPH), National University of Singapore (NUS), Singapore, Singapore.

<sup>3</sup>Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, Thailand.

<sup>4</sup>Rwanda Social Security Board, Kigali, Rwanda.

☑e-mail: yot.t@hitap.net; saudamini.d@hitap.net https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41581-020-00346-7

Kidney failure is a life-threatening condition and its treatment can be catastrophically expensive for affected households. Although effective kidney replacement therapy (KRT) in the form of kidney transplantation, peritoneal dialysis or haemodialysis is available, coverage remains inadequate, particularly in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs). The global agenda for universal health coverage (UHC) promises access to essential health-care services without financial hardship but the staggering costs of treating kidney failure have meant that public health insurers have often shied away from covering KRT despite the fact that affected households are driven into poverty because of the high out-of-pocket costs associated with KRT<sup>1</sup>. This Comment addresses the challenge above by dispelling five 'myths' related to treatment provision for patients with kidney failure and presenting the 'realities' observed in LMICs that have successfully implemented public policies for KRT.

The first myth — kidney failure is not a high health priority in LMICs given the relatively low number of affected patients. The reality - the number of cases does not reflect the need and demand for kidney failure care. Fewer patients receive dialysis in LMICs than in high-income countries (HICs) — 1,064 patients per million in HICs in contrast to 20-273 patients per million in LMICs<sup>2</sup>. However, these numbers do not capture all cases, given that the disease is often underdiagnosed and patient mortality is high in LMICs. In Thailand, after treatment for kidney failure was included in the Universal Coverage Scheme (UCS) in 2008, the incidence and prevalence of dialysis more than tripled by 2015 (REF.<sup>3</sup>). This marked increase suggests that the incidence and prevalence of the disease were previously underreported and highlights a substantial unmet need for kidney failure care. This increase in demand following inclusion of KRT in insurance packages was also observed in Rwanda, which is indicative of an under-recognized need for dialysis in LMICs with constrained health systems.

The second myth — disease prevention is always better than treatment, and LMICs should focus on prevention. The reality - kidney failure prevention is not a substitute policy for KRT. The medical community generally accepts that prevention is better than cure. For example, investing in a measles vaccination programme is better than treating children infected with measles. However, although preventive measures are important and potentially life-saving for future cohorts of patients with kidney disease, they cannot mitigate mortality among patients already living with kidney failure and unable to access appropriate treatment. Indeed, there are millions of patients currently in need of treatment for kidney failure who are not receiving it<sup>2</sup>. Patient-centred access to care must also ensure that patients with kidney failure who do not wish to initiate or continue to receive KRT can exercise their choice4.

The third myth — given the high financial burden of dialysis, cost-sharing policies can be a viable solution in LMICs. The reality - co-payment requirements in dialysis can be counter-productive. When the cost of dialysis accounts for a considerable proportion of the health-care budget, governments might opt for cost-sharing options to scale up access to quality care for patients with kidney failure and to mobilize funds. Across the world, only 20-30% of LMICs offer dialysis services free at the point of delivery in the public sector compared with 60% of HICs<sup>5</sup>. Studies show that although cost-sharing options might increase the availability of services, health outcomes might worsen as patients drop out of treatment and/or receive suboptimal care, an effect that has been observed in the Philippines, where the government provides partial coverage for haemodialysis<sup>1,6</sup>.

The burden of co-payments will be felt more acutely by households during economic downturns, such as the one currently caused by the coronavirus disease 2019

## COMMENT

### access to dialysis is constrained ... by financial resources, ... human resources and geographical factors

(COVID-19) pandemic. Many households with patients in need of KRT might not be able to afford dialysis, leading to premature patient death. At the same time, governments might find that dialysis costs constitute a higher proportion of the national income than before the pandemic, which might prompt them to carefully consider how to offer dialysis sustainably. One possible option is to adopt a peritoneal dialysis-first policy, a cheaper and more sustainable modality that was implemented in Thailand. Under this policy, Thailand offered free universal dialysis, which reduced household poverty while increasing quality of life and life expectancy for patients with kidney failure<sup>1</sup>.

The fourth myth — affordability is the main barrier to dialysis access. The reality - access to dialysis is constrained not only by financial resources but also by human resources and geographical factors. The affordability of dialysis for households and governments is only one of many barriers to increasing patient access to KRT. Factors such as the quality of care, information on KRT options and cultural barriers must also be overcome before individuals living in poverty can access health services equitably. In addition to securing adequate funds to support dialysis programmes, governments must prepare for the aforementioned increase in the use of KRT services. For example, human resources need to be well-developed to avoid heavy workloads and low morale amongst health-care workers caused by an increase in demand after free services are provided<sup>7</sup>. If not managed well, this surge in demand might create other barriers to accessing care, such as an increase in waiting times for patient access to care. Of note, careful monitoring of the process of change is also important and should ensure that official fees are not replaced by informal ones.

Furthermore, geographical factors impose major restrictions on access to treatment. In Indonesia, only 10 of its 6,000 inhabited islands have a haemodialysis centre<sup>8</sup>. Thailand overcame a similar treatment distribution challenge by leveraging its extensive postal service to deliver peritoneal dialysis solution to households located in remote areas throughout the country, and by training nurses to administer this treatment modality, which at the time was not widely used in the country<sup>1</sup>.

The fifth myth — effective treatment options for kidney failure exist and investment should be focused on making them accessible to all. The reality — the availability of effective KRT does not negate the need for innovation. Almost 75 years ago, a device was developed by Dutch physician Willem Kolff that gave patients with kidney failure a new lease of life. However, that technology has not changed much since, especially compared with other technologies that were developed at around the same time, such as cardiac defibrillators and intraocular lenses. Existing dialysis machines are not user friendly, remain costly and restrict patients to their homes or dialysis centres during treatment<sup>9</sup>.

The high-risk nature of investing in the innovation of these technologies calls for global donors and country governments to take an active role in spearheading this process. Initiatives such as the Affordable Dialysis Project<sup>10</sup>, a global competition to develop an affordable dialysis machine, could be the way forward in encouraging researchers and private sector innovators to develop products for patients with kidney failure in the twenty-first century. Innovation can take other forms, such as revisiting key government policies and protocols on task shifting, medication and decentralization of services to improve access, affordability and multisectoral ownership by stakeholders such as providers, patients, caregivers and decision makers, thus contributing to improved accountability and outcomes of treatment for kidney failure.

We have highlighted the urgent need for government action in LMICs to ensure adequate provision of care for patients with kidney failure, a disease for which the full scope is not reported accurately. Introducing care for kidney failure as part of UHC policy is incredibly challenging in the current environment given the decline in economic activity caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. KRT policies must distribute financial resources effectively, ensure adequate system-level planning and address barriers related to geographical accessibility. Lastly, public, private and academic institutions need to work together to improve the technologies available for the treatment of kidney failure.

- Teerawattananon, Y., Dabak, S. V., Khoe, L. C., Bayani, D. B. S. & Isaranuwatchai, W. To include or not include: renal dialysis policy in the era of universal health coverage. *Br. Med. J.* 368, m82 (2020).
- Liyanage, T. et al. Worldwide access to treatment for end-stage kidney disease: a systematic review. *Lancet* 385, 1975–1982 (2015).
- Chuasuwan, A. & Lumpaopong, A. *Thailand renal replacement therapy: Year 2015* (The Nephrology Society of Thailand, 2015).
- Morton, R. L. et al. Factors influencing patient choice of dialysis versus conservative care to treat end-stage kidney disease. *CMAJ*. 184, E277–E283 (2012).
- Bello, A. K. et al. Status of care for end stage kidney disease in countries and regions worldwide: international cross sectional survey. Br. Med. J. 367, 15873 (2019).
- Van Biesen, W. et al. Considerations on equity in management of end-stage kidney disease in low- and middle-income countries. *Kidney Int. Suppl.* 10, e63–e71 (2020).
- Ridde, V., Robert, E. & Meessen, B. A literature review of the disruptive effects of user fee exemption policies on health systems. BMC Public Health 12, 289 (2012).
- Prodjosudjadi, W. & Suhardjono, S. End-stage renal disease in Indonesia: treatment development. *Ethn. Dis.* **19** (Suppl. 1), S1-33-6 (2009).
- Lameire, N., Van Biesen, W. & Vanholder, R. Did 20 years of technological innovations in hemodialysis contribute to better patient outcomes? *Clin. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* 4 (Suppl. 1), S30–S40 (2009).
- Knight, J. & Perkovic, V. The Affordable Dialysis Prize steams ahead. Lancet 387, 1040 (2016).

#### Acknowledgements

The Health Intervention and Technology Assessment Program (HITAP) is funded by the Thailand Research Fund (TRF) under a grant for Senior Research Scholar (RTA5980011). HITAP is supported by the International Decision Support Initiative (iDSI) to provide technical assistance on health intervention and technology assessment to governments in Iow- and middle-income countries. iDSI is funded by the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation (OPP1202541), the UK's Department for International Development, and the Rockefeller Foundation. The findings, interpretations and conclusions expressed in this article do not necessarily reflect the views of the funding agencies.

#### Competing interests

The authors declare no competing interests.